At a meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the City of Joliet, Illinois, held Thursday, September 20, 2007, at the hour of 1:30 p.m. in the Municipal Building, 150 West Jefferson Street, Joliet, Illinois with the following members present:    

Mr. Charles Graham 

Mr. Ed Hennessy
Ms. Christine Merriman

 Mr. Jim Riggs                           

Absent:

Mr. Paul Briese
Ms. Elizabeth Nevarez

Ms. Denise Powers (Chairman Pro-Tem)   
Thereupon the following matters were heard by the Zoning Board of Appeals:
Mr. Fisher requested that the following petition(s) be tabled:
(THIS PETITION WAS HEARD OUT OF ORDER AS LISTED ON THE AGENDA.)
PETITION 2007-73:  A Variation of Use to allow conversion of an existing 3-unit residential structure into a restaurant, a B-3 (general business) use, in an R-2 (single-family residential) zoning district, to allow outdoor dining within 100 ft. of a one and two-family residential district, located at 411-413 Jackson St.

Mr. Fisher requested that this petition be tabled in order to allow additional time to develop plans for the proposed restaurant facility.
Mr. Graham moved to table the petition and Mr. Riggs seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Riggs and Hennessy.                      

Petition 2007-73 was tabled with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2007-71:  A Variation of allowable signage to permit the addition of an electronic LED message center, located at 2614 W. Jefferson St.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Ed Hartsell, Express Signs, Inc., Shorewood, Il.  Mr. Hartsell stated that there will be a lot of doctors working out of this location, and that this is the best way to display all of their names.

Mr. Graham asked if the message center would consist of 5 inch lettering, and Mr. Fisher said that was correct.              

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Riggs, and Hennessy.        

Petition 2007-71 was approved with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2007-72:  Several Variations, including a variation of minimum lot width, and a variation of minimum lot area to allow construction of a single-family residence on an undersized lot, located at 657 Grant Ave.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Richard Taylor, Attorney for the petitioner, Jefferson St., Joliet, Il.  Mr. Taylor stated that the petitioner builds above standard homes.  He said that the homes include all brick on the outside, a full basement and a 2-car garage.  He said that the petitioner does a lot of the work himself, and that his sub-contractors do quality work.  He said that the garage of the house will have a 10 ft. side-yard setback.  Mr. Taylor said that the house itself will be at an 18 ft. setback.  He said that looking at it aesthetically, there will be a fair amount of open space between the properties.  He said that there are 4 newer homes across the street, but most of the homes in the area are older, existing houses.  Mr. Taylor said that the construction at this property will provide an affordable, quality home, which will have a positive impact for the area, and this is the best use for the land.  He said that the petitioner has never had any problems with the building department with other structures he has built in the city.    
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Graham moved to approve the petition and Mr. Riggs seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Riggs, and Hennessy.        

Petition 2007-72 was approved with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2007-74:  Several Variations to allow construction of a single-family residence on an undersized lot, located at 1325 Fairview Ln.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Martin Simmons, Barclay Ct., Lisle, Il.  Mr. Simmons said that he is continuing to build affordable, quality homes in this area.
Mr. Fisher asked if there will be brick on the front of the house, and Mr. Simmons said that there would be.

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Graham moved to approve the petition and Mr. Riggs seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Riggs, and Hennessy.        

Petition 2007-74 was approved with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2007-75:  Several Variations of allowable signage to permit installation of an internally-lit, off-premise advertising sign for the Harrah’s parking deck, located at the northeast corner of Clinton St. and Joliet St.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Ed Hartsell, Express Signs, Inc., Shorewood, Il.  Mr. Hartsell did not have any questions or additional comments.
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Mr. Graham seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Riggs, and Hennessy.        

Petition 2007-75 was approved with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2007-76:  A Variation of allowable signage to permit relocation of an existing monument sign with no front-yard setback, and permit the addition of an electronic message board, located at 601 E. Cass St.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Ms. Kelly Alcock, White Way Sign, Mt. Prospect, Il., and Mr. David Velazquez, West Acres Rd., Joliet, Il.  Ms. Alcock did not have any questions or additional comments. 
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Graham moved to approve the petition and Mr. Riggs seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Riggs, and Hennessy.        

Petition 2007-76 was approved with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2007-77:  A series of setback Variations to allow the continued use of a single-family residence, located at 513 Florence Ave.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Michael Cruz, 513 Florence Ave., Joliet, Il.  Mr. Cruz did not have any questions or additional comments.  
Ms. Merriman asked if the old structure will be demolished, and a new one built at the property.  Mr. Cruz said that he bought this property two months ago and just discovered that it is actually two lots.  He has decided to sell the older, existing house at the property and build a new house for his family on the other lot.  Mr. Fisher said that these are two illegal sized lots, and that the petitioner requires setback variations on the second lot.  He said the new house meets all of the city architectural standards.
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Mr. Graham seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Riggs, and Hennessy.        

Petition 2007-77 was approved with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2005-107:  A Variation of Use to allow construction of a mini-warehouse storage facility and a variation to allow multiple buildings on one lot, located at 1421 N. Larkin Ave.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Ms. Sandra Luxinger, Frankfort, Il.  Ms. Luxinger did not have any questions or additional comments.
Chairman Hennessey asked if the extension is required because the property has changed ownership, and Mr. Fisher said that it was.

Mr. Fisher asked Ms. Luxinger when the groundbreaking was expected.  Ms. Luxinger said that as soon as they got permitting, construction would begin immediately. 
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Riggs moved to approve the petition and Mr. Graham seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Riggs, and Hennessy.        

Petition 2005-107 was approved with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2007-51:  A series of Variations to allow continuation of two single-
family residences on one lot, located at 126-128 Akin Ave.
Mr. Fisher read the staff report into the record.

Chairman Hennessey swore in Mr. Carl Cholke, Janet Ave., Lockport, Il.  Mr. Cholke did not have any questions or additional comments.
Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in favor of the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey asked if anyone wished to speak in opposition to the petition, and no one came forward.                                   

Chairman Hennessey closed the petition and asked the board for a discussion and a vote.                                              

Mr. Graham moved to approve the petition and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Riggs, and Hennessy.        

Petition 2007-51 was approved with four aye votes.
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PETITION 2007-68:  A Variation of Use to allow a siding business, a B-3 (general business district) use, in an existing structure in an R-3 (one and two family residential) zoning district, located at 510 Jasper St.
Mr. Fisher stated that staff and the petitioner have been working on the plans for this business, as well as reviewing structural and landscaping improvements.  He stated that other issues have arisen that are included in the staff report given to the board.  He requested that the board table this petition in order to allow time to better understand the other issues. 
Chairman Hennessey asked if these issues have been discussed with the petitioner, and Mr. Fisher said that there has been some discussion.

Mr. Riggs moved to table the petition and Ms. Merriman seconded the motion, which passed with 4 aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Graham, Merriman, Riggs, and Hennessy.        

Petition 2007-68 was tabled with four aye votes.

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal approval of the minutes of the August 16, 2007 meeting and this passed unanimously with a verbal vote.                                 

Chairman Hennessey asked for a verbal vote to adjourn the meeting and the Board unanimously approved the motion to adjourn.                       

cc: S. Mufich, Neighborhood Services
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